Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 20th October 2014, at The Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Christine Priday, Jeanette Troughton, Graham Thomas, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Sandie Rosser, Sara Pickard, Nikki Howard, & Brynmor Jones 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Clare Bath, Philippa Hill-John & Stuart Thomas

76
Police Matters

PCSO Richard Harrison was present and handed out a prepared report detailing the crimes that had occurred in the Council area since the last meeting.  There were nine crimes in total, 4 in Pentyrch, 4 in Creigiau and 1 in Gwaelod y Garth, although this last one was on the southernmost edge of the area, near Real Radio.  The Clerk advised that he had received an email that day reporting youths congregating at the lay-by on Garth Hill to smoke cannabis.  He had passed the email on to ‘101’ and PCSO Harrison advised that he was aware of the email and contents.  PCSO Harrison went on to advise about current Police activities, specifically the formulation of Neighbourhood Watch in Creigiau and GYG; Operation Bang relating to Halloween and Bonfire night and the forthcoming Police attendance at the Remembrance Day parade.  Cllr Harrison sought confirmation that all traffic would be stopped during the service and PCSO Harrison assured the Chairman that this would be the case.  Cllr Harrison thanked him for his attendance.
77
County Council Matters
County Councillor Graham Thomas was present and he told the meeting that work was due to start on repairing the bridge at Heol Pant y Gored on 27th October and that the road would be shut for some three weeks.  He went on to advise that CCC was reducing the green bin collection from every two weeks to every four weeks for the winter but he felt that the start of this change was too early as the leaves were still on the trees and lawns were still being cut.  He felt that the change should be implemented in November rather than October.  Members agreed with this view although felt that, at least, there had been more communication from CCC than previously experienced.
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to confirm that the Clerk had circulated details of the LDP examination by a Welsh Government Inspector and that Council was entitled to send a person to the pre-hearing meeting on 4th December.  There was a brief discussion about the format of this meeting.

He finally raised the issue of the Community Boundary reviews that CCC were undertaking and that the suggestions made by the PCC had not been included mainly because they fell outside the remit of the review.

78
Public Session

There was one member of the public present.  Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, expressed concern at the seeming increase in lorries on Heol Goch and, more importantly, the speed at which they were travelling.  He also expressed his dismay at the bridge being filled in at Heol Pant y Gored rather than maintaining a thoroughfare underneath the bridge for a future cycle track or similar.  He commented that he had read in the Capital Times that the green bins in Creigiau were two weeks out in comparison to Pentyrch.  Finally he spoke about the need to raise a ‘fighting fund’ to oppose the LDP and that it was reasonable to do this by increasing the precept, although he felt that precept in future years should be decreased accordingly and that any unspent funds should be similarly used to decrease future precepts.
The Chairman thanked him for his contribution.

79
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr James agreed with the issues relating to the lorries on Heol Goch and mentioned that he had raised the issue with the Clerk some weeks previously.  The Clerk explained that Tonmawr Quarry was only licensed to extract a certain tonnage of stone at specific times of the year and that when the quarry was operating, there was a notable increase of lorries on Heol Goch.  Nevertheless Councillors felt that road safety was being compromised on an already dangerous road.  There was also general concern over the high number of cyclists using the hill as well as high-sided vehicles, such as school buses, which tended to gravitate towards the centre of the road to avoid overhanging branches.  Cllr Graham Thomas felt that the issue of road safety should be addressed with Tonmawr Quarry, as the lorries were going to the quarry, with a copy sent to the Police.  This was agreed.  It was also agreed that the Clerk write to CCC expressing concern over the conditions of the road, especially the overhang of the trees and the dangers this posed to high-sided vehicles.  Clerk to arrange
80
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th September2014.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
81
Matters Arising
Paragraph 70 (Paragraph 54)
Cllr Owen raised the issue of the outstanding invoice from the 2012 election and queried whether the Clerk had received a response from Marie Rosenthal.  The Clerk advised there had been no contact since the last meeting.  Cllr Howard advised Council that her presentation at the OVW AGM & Conference was directly related to this issue and the Conference had unanimously backed the motion calling for the Welsh Government to regulate, in those circumstances where Community Council elections are held at the same time as any other election, that only those costs that are greater than the cost of the other election are chargeable to the Community Council.  The behaviour of CCC, subsequent to the 2012 elections was central to this motion and the Wales Audit Office had now taken an interest in the issue.  Cllr Howard advised members that she would liaise with the Clerk regarding contact with the Wales Audit Office and Council agreed to await the outcome.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Howard for stepping into the breach and presenting the motion to conference, following the ill-health of Cllr Stuart Thomas.
82
To consider a written resolution from Cllr Nikki Howard
Cllr Howard read out her written resolution, which was to revisit the issues regarding the funding of the NW Cardiff Group; specifically deciding what level of financial support the PCC should offer towards the cost of future legal and technical expenses, which the NW Cardiff Group might incur.  She went on to explain how she had attended the last meeting of the NW Cardiff Group and the decision made at the last meeting, namely to defer any decision relating to future funding until the outcome of the judicial case involving Old St Mellons CC, was flawed.  This is because decisions on the future funding of the NW Cardiff Group have to be made before budgets are set by individual Councils and, realistically, as soon as possible; whereas the Old St Mellons CC judicial case will not be heard until next year.  Cllr Howard felt that the PCC needed to set a figure that could be contributed towards the costs of the NW Cardiff Group, adding that Radyr & Morganstown CC had raised their precept the previous year to specifically raise the sum of £10,000 towards the anticipated future costs.  The discussion then went on to advise that Professor Cole, an acknowledged transportation expert, was addressing the NW Group the following week and that the advice being received was to secure the services of a barrister for advice on how to present the NW Group case but utilise the expertise within the NW Group to speak at the hearings.
Cllr Howard made the point that her fear was that Radyr & Morganstown would force concessions from CCC, whereas the PCC will not because of the apathy of the residents.  There followed a wide ranging discussion regarding whether to increase the precept to raise funds and Cllr James asking that clear goals were set.  Cllr Owen was concerned that there was a divergence of opinion among the ‘Save Creigiau’ group as to the best way to progress.  The NW Group was focussing on the on the lack of infrastructure accompanying the applications and how best to highlight the inadequacies of the LDP.  Cllr Howard felt that the expertise within the Cardiff Civic Society was superb and Cllr Graham Thomas agreed pointing out that there was support for the smaller communities allied to the development of the Metro, although the Metro was a WG plan and not part of the LDP.  The Clerk gave members some advice on funding and how this could be achieved.  The Chairman asked members whether there was a general agreement to provide funds to the NW Cardiff Group and a further discussion ensued with Councillors seeking answers to a variety of queries.  After a lengthy discussion there was a decision in principle to support the NW Group and Cllr Howard reiterated that there was a need to set an amount so that the NW group knew what it could or couldn’t afford to do.  Cllr Owen proposed that £10,000 be allocated with a rider that this sum was to be an upper limit and that the precept would be increased in 2015 to secure this amount.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by a further seven Councillors with one abstention.  In addition it was decided that no money would be paid over until the nature of each expenditure had been explained and agreed by Council.
83
Clerk’s Report
83.1

Council Meeting 17th November 2014
Council agreed that Lyndon Brain, the Admin Assistant, would deputise for the Clerk at the next Council meeting on 17th November 2014.  Clerk to arrange
83.2

Staffing Committee Meeting 27th October 2014
Council agreed that the Staffing Committee Meeting, scheduled for Monday 27th October, be cancelled and that future Committee meetings would be held on an ‘as and when’ basis as had been agreed the previous month for the Buildings and Estates Committee.  Clerk to arrange
83.3  

PCC Representation
Council agreed that the vacancies that had occurred in PCC representation on external bodies, owing to Cllr Stuart Thomas’ ill-health, would be resolved by Cllr Harrison representing the PCC on the Pentyrch Village Hall Committee; Cllr Jones representing the PCC on the Creigiau School Governing Body and Cllr Priday representing the PCC at the CCC (Neighbourhood Partnership) meetings.  Clerk to arrange
83.4

Annual Return for year ending 31st March 2014
The Clerk advised members that he had received the completed external audit from Mazars LLP, which certified that the Annual Return was in accordance with proper practices and there were no matters of concern.  The ‘Notice of Conclusion of Audit and right to inspect the Annual Return’ had been displayed for the required 14 days and no requests for copies had been received from members of the public.  
83.5

Creigiau Recreation Ground Maintenance Contract
The Clerk advised Councillors of the tendering process he had initiated for the Grass Cutting Contract 2015 – 2018.  He asked that the contact details of any contractors known to councillors be passed to the Clerk in order that he may seek their tenders.
83.6

CRAMC
The Clerk drew members’ attention to the issues that had arisen following the submission of the Invoice by the Clerk to CRAMC for settlement of their share of the grass cutting contract for 2013/14.  The response from the Chairman of CRAMC had been included fully with the pre-read papers and this had elicited a reaction from Cllr Stuart Thomas who had asked that his email be read to council.  The Clerk read out the contents in full, which contained a brief history of the issues going back nearly 20 years and how the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) had come into existence.  Cllr Stuart Thomas was of the view that to concede to the request for a moratorium would be to lose the Council some £2,500 over the next three years, at a time when cuts were being made in most public services.  The MoU had been in force since 2009 and CRAMC could have raised their subscriptions in previous years in anticipation of the increasing bills.  He felt that to ask for a moratorium when there was some £9,000 worth of reserves being held by CRAMC was unrealistic.  Cllr Stuart Thomas also pointed to the Ground Maintenance Contract being up for tender and felt that the PCC should be looking at reducing costs by, for instance, reducing the number of cuts and ceasing the provision of loam to the Cricket Club.  His viewpoint attracted support from Council members present.  Cllrs Howard and Owen both felt that the terms of the MoU needed to be adhered to and that CRAMC needed to face up to the situation, insofar as the residents of the PCC area could not be expected to subsidise the sporting activities of a few.  Having said that, Council acknowledged the effort made by CRAMC members to represent their sporting sections for no reward and were sympathetic, in general terms, to their situation.  They felt that Council should offer CRAMC the opportunity to pay by instalments over the course of the year and also suggested that CRAMC be given a free advert in the Community Link to try and attract new members.  The Clerk drew Council’s attention to his view that a specific Councillor should be appointed to represent the PCC at CRAMC meetings as happened with all other PCC representation on external bodies.  This was agreed and Cllr Howard volunteered to take on this role.  The Clerk was asked to respond to the Chairman of CRAMC on behalf of the Council.  Clerk to arrange
83.7

The Charter with CCC
The Clerk advised Council of an email he had received from St Fagans CC regarding the attendance of their Cllr John Hughes at a CCC Standards & Ethics Committee, which included the Charter as an agenda item.  The Clerk asked members for their opinion and there was a general consensus that the CCC had failed to implement the Charter.  Various examples were given of a general failure to communicate or consult with the Community Councils and it was agreed that the Clerk would draw together some examples for the information of Cllr John Hughes.  Clerk to arrange
84
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £10,847.46p and receipts of £2,457.97p were recorded for September 2014.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  

85
Planning Applications
There were 8 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/02136/DCO ~ The Surgery, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
b) 14/02198/DCH ~ Salem Chapel, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
c) 14/02220/DCH ~ 4 Ael y Bryn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments. 
d) 14/02224/MNR ~ Forgeside, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
e) 14/02343/MJR ~ Colar Farm, Maes Bach, Tonteg.  There were no adverse comments to the request for observations from RCT.
f) 14/02248/MNR ~ Bethlehem Capel, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  There were no adverse comments to the application for a listed building consent.
g) 14/02383/MNR ~ Forgeside, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No were no adverse comments to the application for a discharge of conditions.
h) 14/02398/MNR
~ 1 Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth.  There were no adverse comments to the request for a discharge of conditions.
86
Correspondence
There were no issues in relation to Correspondence. 
87
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised members that the figures for expenditure were what he expected for the midway period of the fiscal year.  The income was slightly more than had been estimated.  There had been some overspends and also some expenditure for items where no budget existed.  Detailed explanations for these expenditures were contained within the pre-read notes.  The Clerk went on to detail the reserves and the cash in hand and then invited questions.  Cllr Howard commented that the figures presented by the Clerk were detailed and belied the amount of work that it took to achieve.  She thanked the Clerk for his hard work.  There were no other comments.
88
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	16.9.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I have previously reported that Footpath 51, between Field Terrace and Bronllwyn is overgrown and dark because the overgrown laurel hedge blocks the street light.  The owner of the house where laurel hedge is overgrowing the path is the father of the woman who lives at 11 Field Terrace (in whose garden the hedge is growing) and whose parents used to live at No 10 Field Terrace.  I believe the family name is Johnson.  Can we ask CCC to serve a notice on the owner to cut back the laurel hedge please?
	Email to Jenn Nelson, CCC (Footpaths)


	16.9.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	The tree/hedge that is overhanging the footpath (adopted highway), off Pantglas, Pentyrch and which leads to Church Road via an unnamed road opposite the Kings Arms public house, has been reported previously and nothing appears to have been done by CCC.  The tree/hedge is growing from 12 Pantglas, which belongs to Mr Verrinder, and arches across the footpath to No. 11 Pantglas. In so doing it is pushing the fence outwards into the adopted highway.  The fence is in danger of collapse and would block the adopted highway.  Can we ask CCC to serve a notice on the owner to cut back the tree/hedge please?
	Email to C2C

	16.9.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I have been advised that the sign for Pentyrch near the Ynys Roundabout, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth is overgrown and cannot be read.  Could you ask CCC to cut back the overgrowth please?
	Email to C2C

	22.9.14
	Chris Priday
	I would be grateful if you could ask the CMO/CCC to carry out some maintenance work on the footpath between Lon y Fro and Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  The path is now very narrow in places due to overgrowth of vegetation. It needs cutting back to its original width before the weather deteriorates and renders the path unusable.
	CMO advised

	22.9.14
	John Harrison
	I must admit to not being totally knowledgeable in relation to CIL.   I know Graham Thomas Emailed, some weeks ago, that care should be taken in relation to when and how CIL is applied and he mentioned that Radyr had, some time ago, lost out and this benefited the developers on each occasion.  Is it possible to ask One Voice Wales for an "idiots guide" on this subject or is it something we have that is easy to understand?
	Email to OVW

	30.9.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I recall you sent an email to CCC about Japanese Knotweed on CCC land at Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch in the spring of this year.  No treatment of the Japanese Knotweed has been undertaken despite your email.  Could you contact CCC again please?
	Email to C2C

	30.9.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	The repairs needed to the CCC owned guttering, down-pipes and moss around the High Corner Shops, Pentyrch was reported some 6 weeks ago and yet nothing has been done.  I would be grateful if you could ask CCC when they intend repairing their properties?
	Email to C2C

	1.10.14
	Sandie Rosser
	With regard to planning application 14/01686, Rose Cottage, I understand that the planning application has been withdrawn yet there is still external work in progress.  Please could you check with Development Control?
	Telephone call to CCC (Development Control)

	13.10.14
	Nikki Howard
	Do the PCC own the land/stream behind Parc Y Felin and Ffordd Dinefwr?  I recall a discussion before when it became overgrown, but cannot remember the details, other than a house builder was involved.  One of the households in Parc Y Felin has erected a fence/gate over the stream, presumably an attempt to incorporate this land into their ownership.  Does this impinge on us please?
	Response sent

	20.10.14
	Chris Priday
	Could you advise me what the odd poles are for that have materialised near the War Memorial?  [Cllr Troughton advised that it was work being carried out by Western Power to re-route overhead cables underground]
	For information

	20.10.14
	Nikki Howard
	I have been asked by Cllr Stuart Thomas to raise the possibility of the PCC buying a number of the porcelain poppies currently surrounding the Tower of London.  He thought that we should buy one for each person commemorated on the war Memorial.  [A discussion ensued and it revealed that the amount of money, from each porcelain poppy, that went to charity was extremely low.  Whereas the money donated for the wreaths, used for Remembrance Day, went exclusively to the British Legion.  It was agreed not to pursue this proposal]
	For information

	20.10.14
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I have an issue with Councillors abstaining from a vote and feel that as Councillors we are here to make decisions and not sit on the fence.  I would ask that Councillors consider this at future meetings.  [This point of view was vigorously challenged by Cllr Priday, who stated she ‘fiercely opposed any curtailment of the democratic right to abstain’.  She was supported in this by Cllrs Harrison and James.  Cllr Harrison advised that he would enquire into the process anyway.]
	For information

	20.10.14
	Nikki Howard
	Could the Clerk advise me whether an alternative distribution network for the Community Link in Creigiau has been established?  [The Clerk advised that he had been informed that morning that the Allotmenteers would take on the role.]
	For information

	20.10.14
	Nikki Howard
	Whilst at the OVW AGM I spoke to an exhibitor relating to self-watering planters and hanging baskets and obtained from him a brochure.  I will hand this to the Clerk and would ask that at the appropriate time we consider purchasing these sort of containers for use around the villages.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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